
Meeting Minutes
THE REGULAR MEETING of the PLANNING BOARD of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Wednesday, February 7th, 2012.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Loretta Taylor, Chairperson presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:




John Bernard, Vice-Chairperson 



Thomas A. Bianchi, Board Member 




Steven Kessler, Board Member 



Robert Foley, Board Member 
Jeff Rothfeder, Board Member 
Peter Daly, Board Member 


ALSO PRESENT:




John J. Klarl, Esq., Deputy Town Attorney

 



Ed Vergano, Director Department of Technical Services 



Chris Kehoe, Planning Department  




Brendan Murphy, CAC



*



*



*

ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS OF JANUARY 4, 2012
So moved, seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 


*



*



*
RESOLUTION

PB 30-91    a.
Letter September 21, 2011 from Erica Rampersad requesting Planning Board approval for a change of use from retail (Carquest Auto Parts Store) to health and social services for a proposed day care center located at 2064 East Main Street as shown on a drawing entitled “Proposed Plot Plan” prepared by Edmond Gemmola latest revision dated December 19, 2011 and a drawing entitled “Renovation for Dominick & Debra Santucci” prepared by Luigi Demasi, R.A. dated November 25, 2011.

Mr. John Bernard stated Madame Chairman I move that we approve Resolution 4-12 with the attached four conditions.


Seconded.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated Ms. Rampersad that obviously is the Resolution.  The second page, or the conditions, the only – and I talked about this with the owners, is that the drawing will still need to be revised by Mr. Gemmola to show some additional painting and striping in the parking lot.  Then, you’ll have to come back to my office and the Architectural Review Committee for the signage.  That doesn’t have to come back to the Planning Board anymore but one of the conditions is you have to get your sign approved.
With all in favor saying "aye." 

*



*



*
CORRESPONDENCE

        a.
Receive and file the 2011 Planning Board Annual Report

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chairman I move that we receive and file the 2011 report.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
OLD BUSINESS 
PB 10-11    a.
Application of Percy & Barbara Montes for the renewal of the Child Care Special Permit for a Child Care center located at 18 Radio Terrace as shown on a drawing entitled “Site Plan” prepared by Theodore Strauss, R.A. latest revision dated June 11, 2007.  (see prior PB 39-06)

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we were there, as you know, on Sunday for the site inspection and everything looks to be in order, in fact, everything is quite improved from the first time that, at least I saw it.  You need to be commended on that, making a lot of progress in the way things appear.  We are going to probably schedule a public hearing here tonight for next meeting.  Is there anything that the members of the Board would like to…No. Okay.  
Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated Madame Chairwoman I’ll move that we schedule a public hearing for March 6th.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated you need to pick up the public hearing sign.  I’ll keep in touch with you.   You’ll be the first one to use our new big public hearing sign.

Mrs. Stated bigger than the last?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded it’s big.  I’m just letting you know that we’ll give you a couple of supports.  You may need to use some wood and stakes or something.  They’re much bigger so we’ll see how it works on your case.  We’ve gotten bigger and improved signs.

With all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated so we’ll see you next month.

PB 6-10       b.
Application of Linda Jean Sampson & Brian Alan Eisen for Preliminary Plat Approval and a Tree Removal Permit for a 7 lot major subdivision of 5.77 acres known as “Sampson Acres” located on Lafayette Avenue, approximately 300 feet north of Greenlawn Road, as shown on an 8 page set of drawings entitled “Subdivision for Sampson & Eisen” prepared by Matthew Noviello, P.E., P.L.S latest revision dated December 17, 2011.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we were also at that site on Sunday and there were some concerns that we would like to address with that.  Other members of the Board who want to take up anything?  
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated in your packets tonight, the Engineering Division had a very detailed report, really particular stuff, which may be in common for the Planning Board but I figured I’d give it to you for your records.  They do need to – you all saw the e-mail from John Milmore from the CAC so it is known and the review memo did state that the applicant is aware they have to hire a Town arborist to review any work that their arborist did.  That will be one of the next steps.  I did talk to their architect today and he’s aware that he needs to come in and talk to us about issues about the subdivision.  It would just be referred back unless you had anything else – Ed had some additional…

Mr. Ed Vergano stated I was working out a different layout than what’s proposed.  Would you like to go over with the applicant?  In fact, I was speaking with the applicant’s engineer earlier so we’ll arrange something within the next week or so.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated that appeared to be, at least, one of the concerns of the Board when we were there that somehow the layout didn’t quite feel right.  They weren’t staked as we wanted and so it was very difficult to determine where the houses, the corner of the houses were and some seemed to be a little too close.  We couldn’t even tell, in some cases, whether we were looking at a property line or the corner of a house.  We were asking that it be re-staked and we might have to go out again and take a look.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and definitely but hopefully when we go back out maybe there’ll be a lot or two gone.  It’ll really be revised. 

Mr. Robert Foley asked would it affect he entrance road at all?  Any new layout still remains the same off Lafayette.

Mr. Ed Vergano responded I don’t think you have much of a choice really.

Mr. Robert Foley continued encroachments on the neighboring houses that are on each side?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded they have the retaining wall there because they don’t really have enough space just to do the sloped back.  They only have 50 feet that comes out to Lafayette, but I am in touch with both of the neighbors on both sides and I did e-mail them that you were out there on Sunday and that you would be discussing it tonight.  I told them that it’s not yet a public hearing but they’ll definitely be here when it’s a public hearing.

Mr. Peter Daly asked why couldn’t they use Matasac, their private drive as an access?

Mr. Robert Foley responded it’s just too narrow.

Mr. Peter Daly asked is it?

Mr. Steven Kessler responded it’s a tiny little road.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated part of the problem is the best trees look like they’re at where the driveway is going to be.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated we’ll evaluate first flush, we really don’t want more houses off Matasac but we’ll consider it.

Mr. Robert Foley asked plus Matasac is one-way.  Single lane up like it is now and then the new road single lane out.  I don’t know if there could be linkage but it’s just a suggestion.
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked any other comments from the Board?

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we refer this back to staff.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 4-08      c.
Application of Kevin Gragert for Final Plat Approval for a 2 lot major subdivision of an 11.59 acre parcel of property located on the east side of Ernst Road at the intersection with Fowler Road as shown on a drawing entitled “Gragert Subdivision – Subdivision Plat” prepared by John Harris Decker, LS dated November 11, 2011 and on a drawing entitled “Gragert 2 Lot Subdivision Plan” prepared by John Kalin, P.E. latest revision dated April 14, 2011.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated it’s been a awhile.  We have a Resolution.  I don’t know whether the members of the Board have anything that they need to say.   I think pretty much everything is in order.  We will have a Resolution for you for next meeting so did you have anything that you needed to say to us?  No.  
Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair I move that we direct staff to prepare a Resolution of Approval for the next meeting.

Seconded.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated this is a quick anecdote that a cub scout troop in the office today and I just opened up a plan to show them what the Planning Office does and it was your subdivision plan and the den mother was a neighbor to the property so she was quite concerned but I told her – she had seen the signs but I had to stop the cub scout discussion to go over the subdivision plans with her.   I shouldn’t have opened that plan probably.

With all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated this is a done deal for you at this point.  I want to thank you too for the amount of cooperation that you gave the Board and staff.  Your property was a little bit difficult and I think you were more than gracious in some of the accommodations you made.  Thank you for that.

PB 11-11    d.
Application of CRP Sanitation, for the property of 2 Bayview Road, LLC, for Site Development Plan Approval for the demolition of approximately 8,000 sq. ft. of an existing 10,300 sq. ft. one story block building and the construction of a 12,000 sq. ft. one story steel building (for a total building area of 14,300 sq. ft.) and for the parking of trucks and roll-off containers on a 6.388 acre parcel of property located at 2 Bayview Road as shown on a 2 page set of drawings entitled “Amended Site Plan for CRP Sanitation” prepared by Cronin Engineering latest revision dated January 25, 2012 (see prior PB 15-02).

Mr. Jim Annicchiarico with Cronin Engineering.  I guess one of the differences with this latest plan you have in front of you from the previous plan is, I don’t know if you remember, but there was a bump out here from the length of the building that we removed so the building has gotten smaller.  That’s really the only difference between the two plan other than I have the proper amount of parking spaces based on the Code, actually there are a few more than necessary.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I want to thank you for the time you took to put together the project narrative.  We, as a Board, have been pushing these narratives for the past year because it does help us acquaint ourselves with the site and the application in sort of a brief form and we thank you for that time.  One of the things that I found a little bit unusual with this particular one is that nowhere do you say what CRP actually does and I kind of think that is something that should be stated.  We can all infer but I mean the project narrative should actually state what you do.

Mr. Jim Annicchiarico responded I can explain that right now.  The CRP Sanitation is a carting business.  They collect garbage and roll-off containers from construction sites.  Nothing is transferred to the site and then processed and removed.  All the trucks return to the site empty.  It’s just storage of the carting trucks, the roll-off containers, and the roll-off trucks.  It’s also the site of their business office and it is also their mechanical items are done and they’re going to be done within that garage.  The truck oils are changed, the tires are changed, any automotive maintenance is done to the trucks at the site.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked do you have a very large staff there?

Mr. Jim Annicchiarico responded I don’t know exactly what size their staff is.  I’d probably put it at 10 people in the office.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated because the number of parking spaces, not withstanding what the Town Code is, is quite large.

Mr. Jim Annicchiarico responded they do have their mechanics on site so that’s a few more and then they have their truck drivers, obviously, that come in and pick up the trucks in the morning and go out and return at night.  So, I’m not sure exactly what the size of the staff – I’d probably say, with the truck drivers and all, maybe 30-35.

Mr. John Bernard asked do they have a wash rack or are they proposing some kind of a wash rack to clean containers?

Mr. Jim Annicchiarico responded we haven’t really gotten into discussions about that whether that’s going to be something new inside the new steel building.  I don’t know how they do that on site right now.  We can talk about that at the site walk with the owner who I’m sure will be there.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated one other thing for the record, I think we discussed at the work session, there is an existing contractor there.  You’re going to keep the contractor and along with the mulch piles in the back, this will be classified as a Contractor’s Yard and you’ll have to come back every five years for a Special Permit.

Mr. Jim Annicchiarico responded correct, that’s our understanding as well.  The mulch is brought to the site, dumped, and then sold off to local landscapers.  Nothing is processed at the site.  Mulch is not made at the site.

Mr. Ed Vergano asked do you know if the contractor will be expanding his operation at the site; storing more vehicles, more material?

Mr. Jim Annicchiarico asked this single contractor that’s there currently?

Mr. Ed Vergano responded yes.

Mr. Jim Annicchiarico responded I don’t have that information.  I would say the answer is no to that.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are there any other concerns, questions, etc?
Mr. Robert Foley asked you’re not going to be removing any trees according to your plan?  

Mr. Jim Annicchiarico responded no.

Mr. Robert Foley asked and there doesn’t appear to be any specimen trees at the site, correct?

Mr. Jim Annicchiarico responded correct.  The only trees that are currently at the site are basically between the Town garage and our property, the tree line pretty much runs this and then like that ends there.  There’s very few trees between the oil company and our site and there’s a small row of trees right here and then obviously the trees that I showed out front along Bayview and Roa Hook Road.

Mr. Robert Foley asked so there’d be a grass area between that and the building and the macadam would not interfere at all with those existing trees?

Mr. Jim Annicchiarico responded that’s correct.  The footprint of the new building will not create any additional impervious area.  We’re taking down a large portion of the existing building and the excess with the new building will be over with the existing blacktop right now.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked so you’re not demolishing the entire building?

Mr. Jim Annicchiarico responded not the entire building.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi continued you’re keeping the front part but you’re adding to the back part.

Mr. Jim Annicchiarico responded yes, this little rectangle in the front, that’s going to remain, that’s the existing building.  The existing building is about right here, it runs about that length.  Just for a little bit more information for yourselves, they have about 55 trucks, they have about 15 roll-off trucks and they have about 100 roll-off containers at the site.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked and none of that’s going to change in terms of this application, those numbers aren’t going to change?

Mr. Jim Annicchiarico responded no.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked will we see that level of vehicles and containers on the site visit?

Mr. Jim Annicchiarico responded you should, if it’s a Sunday, yes.  Sunday morning, you should.

Mr. Steven Kessler responded good.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked how many containers did you say?

Mr. Jim Annicchiarico responded it’s about 100 roll-off containers.

Mr. John Klarl asked and how many trucks?

Mr. Jim Annicchiarico responded trucks, about 55.

Mr. Robert Foley asked what is the current use with the container trucks?  These are flatbeds that bring the containers in and out.

Mr. Jim Annicchiarico responded the 55 trucks are garbage trucks, packer trucks and the 15 roll-off container trucks are just, that’s what they are, they’re roll-off container trucks.  They would lift the roll-off container onto it from a job site, go dump it and then return it to either another job site or back to the yard.

Mr. Robert Foley asked would you be increasing the number of those vehicles?

Mr. Jim Annicchiarico responded no.  If business gets better in the future, possibly, but at this point no.  Many of the roll-off containers are just sitting.  It’s due to the economy.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I want to make a motion that we set a site visit for Sunday, March 4th.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. John Klarl stated the application you read tonight, we’re going to add to that application also to say after the word ‘roll-off containers and to renew a Special Permit for a Contractor’s Yard.’  So, we’re going to amend the application and it’s going to go forward that way so it’s both for a Site Plan Development and it’s also for the renewal of the Special Permit.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated and the Special Permit has to be renewed every five years.

Mr. Robert Foley asked we don’t have to make a separate motion on that John?

Mr. John Klarl responded Mr. applicant are you so amending your application?

Mr. Jim Annicchiarico responded yes.

Mr. John Klarl stated he’s indicating in the record that’s his application.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked do you have any special requests for him in terms of what you want to see?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded I believe the site’s fully developed.  There’s nothing that needs to be staked out like a subdivision site. 

Mr. Jim Annicchiarico responded no, it is what it is.  Everything you see there – the majority of the site is developed.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I guess, you could conceivably whether you paint on the asphalt or – give us an idea on how big the building is going to be.  You say that extends a little farther than what’s there now.

Mr. Jim Annicchiarico responded yes, I can certainly have those corners spray painted on the ground.  We can show you where it would come out to if it will help.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated it will.  Thank you whatever you can do.

Mr. Jim Annicchiarico responded thank you for your time.

PB 5-08      e.
Application of Percy & Barbara Montes for Final Plat Approval for a 5 lot major subdivision of a 8.760 acre parcel of property located at the end of Radio Terrace as shown on a Final Plat entitled “Subdivision of Property Known as Radio Estates”, prepared by Robert S. Johnson, L.S. dated January 17, 2012 and on drawings entitled “Improvement & Integrated Plot Plan for Subdivision of Radio Estates”, and “Profiles & Details latest revision dated December 20, 2011 and “Erosion and Sediment Control Plan” latest revision dated November 4, 2011 all prepared by Badey & Watson, P.C. 
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I believe everything is in order at this point.  We will again, for the second time have a Resolution for you for the next meeting which would be an approving Resolution.  Certainly, you would be in touch with members of staff regarding that final plat and any other requirements attached to that.  Are there any questions from the Board, staff?
Mr. John Bernard stated Madame Chairwoman I move that we refer this to staff for preparation of an approving Resolution. 

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we’ll see you next month for your other Resolution.


*



*



*
ADJOURNMENT

Mr. Peter Daly stated I move that we adjourn.


*



*



*
Next Meeting: TUESDAY, MARCH 6, 2012

I, SYLVIE MADDALENA, a Transcriptionist for the Town of Cortlandt as a subcontractor, do hereby certify that the information provided in this document is an accurate representation of the Planning Board meeting minutes to the best of my ability.
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SYLVIE MADDALENA

Dated: March 7, 2012
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